SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
20th April, 2005

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.28 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Stan Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, E. Burgoyne, V. Burgoyne, Clague, Compton, Connor, Dawson, Devine, Fernandez, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Harold, Heywood, Hinds, Howard, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, Lancaster, Loveday, B. Lea, P.M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, B.P. Murphy, Jane Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Perkins, Pooley, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham and Warner

159.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Broughton, Clarke, Cooke, Cullen, Dobbs, Holt, King, Pennington, Powell and Wilson.

160.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

161.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

Councillor Alice Smyth moved that the Mayor’s Citizens Award be made to Mrs. Mavis Bonny for her outstanding commitment as a Governor and supporter of Dukesgate Primary School and her commitment to, and involvement with, the wider community.  Mrs. Bonny was supported by her family, and staff and pupils from Dukesgate school.


Councillors Doris Fernandez, Karen Garrido and Norman Owen supported the tributes paid.


The Mayor presented the award to Mrs. Bonny, and she addressed the Council and thanked Members.

162.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 16th March, 2005, were submitted.


Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that Minute 142 should refer to Moorside Primary School and not Moorside High School, and it was agreed that this minute be amended, accordingly.


Amendment Moved and Seconded

Councillor Karen Garrido moved that paragraphs 5 and 6 of Minute 154(a) (General Questions and Comments to Lead Members (Leader of the Council)) be amended.  Councillor Ian Macdonald seconded the proposed amendment.


The original minute proposed read as follows:-


Paragraph 5
Councillor Karen Garrido confirmed that her party had not undertaken prior discussion on the proposal so as not to compromise their involvement at the Regulatory Panel.  She reported, however, that she had made an official complaint to the Chief Executive and the Monitoring Officer about Salford City Council producing, and distributing to households in the vicinity of the proposed development site, a leaflet responding to concerns expressed by residents.  Her complaint was that the leaflet, although produced using Council funds, appeared to contain the opinions of only a single political party and had been issued in the period leading up to the by-election.


Paragraph 6
Councillor Antrobus reported that he and Councillor Merry had requested the production of the leaflet following representations from members of the public who had heard rumours that the proposed development would incorporate a drug treatment centre.  Councillor Antrobus indicated that these rumours had originated with a notice on the website of the Eccles Conservative Association.  Following a discussion on this point Councillor Antrobus reported that he felt that the Conservative Party, rather than Councillor Karen Garrido, had practised deception and that he had never doubted that Councillor Garrido would act in a neutral manner when the matter came to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel.  Councillors Antrobus, Hinds and Merry confirmed that officer advice had been obtained prior to the issuing of the leaflet.

The amendments proposed by Councillor Karen Garrido and Councillor Ian Macdonald were for paragraphs 5 and 6 to read as follows:-


Paragraph 5
Councillor Karen Garrido confirmed that this matter had not been discussed by the Conservative Group so as not to compromise their involvement at the Regulatory Panel. She reported, however, that she had made an official complaint to the Chief Executive and the Monitoring Officer about Salford City Council producing, and distributing to households in the vicinity of the proposed development site, a leaflet responding to concerns expressed by residents.  Her complaint was that the leaflet, although produced using Council funds, appeared to contain the options of only a single political party and had been issued during the campaign period of the by-election.


Paragraph 6

Councillor Merry reported that he had been requested to produce a leaflet following representation from Councillor Antrobus because of the rumours about the proposed development would incorporate a drug treatment centre.  A debate ensued at which various allegations were stated Councillor Antrobus indicated that these rumours had originated from the Eccles Conservative Association’s Website and Councillor Antrobus also accused Councillor Karen Garrido of lying.  Councillor Garrido asked Councillor Antrobus to withdraw the allegation.  It was also stated by Councillor Hinds that it was a Labour Leaflet.  In replying Councillor Merry confirmed that Officers’ advice had been obtained prior to the issuing of the Leaflet.

The Mayor put the proposed amendment to paragraph 5 to the meeting and upon a show of hands, this was declared carried.

The Mayor then put the proposed amendment to paragraph 6 to the meeting and, upon a show of hands, this was declared not carried.

The Mayor then put the substantive motion to the meeting, whereby the proposed amendment to paragraph 5 of Minute 154 of the Council meeting held on 16th March, 2005, be approved, and it was resolved accordingly.


Further Amendment Proposed and Seconded
Councillor Karen Garrido, seconded by Councillor Ian Macdonald, moved that Minute 154(j) (General Questions and Comments to Lead Members (Lead Member for Planning)) be amended, by the addition of the following sentence  -

“Councillor Antrobus stated that he felt that the Conservative Party rather than Councillor Karen Garrido had practised deception”.

The Mayor put the proposed amendment to the meeting and, upon a show of hands, this was declared not carried.

The minutes of 16th March, 2005, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record. 

163.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS
	Councillor
	Subject
	Directorate

	Gray
	Supporting the closure of the East Lancashire Road underpass at Worsley
	Housing and Planning (Highways)

	Lea
	Protesting at the lack of facilities on the Coronation Street Estate where there are no play or community areas
	Housing and Planning

(Planning)

	Jane Murphy
	Requesting the removal of parking restrictions on Gladstone Road, Eccles
	Housing and Planning (Highways)


164.
NOTICE OF MOTION
A Notice of Motion was moved by Councillor Karen Garrido and seconded by Councillor Tim Perkins as follows:-


“This Council deplores the actions of the Leadership of the Council in instructing officers to prepare and issue a leaflet regarding the proposed Justice Centre in Swinton, during the recent Swinton South Ward by-election, knowing that this was a political issue being campaigned upon by the three main Political Party candidates.


This Council further condemns the use of taxpayers’ money and Officers’ time for purely party political purposes by the Labour Leadership of this Council.


In view of these actions, Councillor John Merry as Leader and Councillor David Lancaster Deputy Leader of the Council, have lost the confidence of this Council and we hereby call for their immediate resignation together with a statement by them apologising to the taxpayers of this City for the inappropriate use of Council funds”.

Following a debate with Members of all political parties commenting on the Notice of Motion, a motion was put to the meeting, moved by Councillor Joe Murphy and seconded by Councillor Roger Jones, that a vote be taken.

Councillors Karen Garrido and Norman Owen, and Members of the Conservative and Liberal Democrat Parties, objected to the proposal that a vote be taken as they considered that time should be allowed to debate fully the Notice of Motion and for all Members who wished to speak and comment on the Motion to be allowed to do so.

Councillor John Merry, taking into account these comments, suggested that each party nominate a further speaker prior to Councillor Karen Garrido being given the right to reply and a vote being taken.  Councillors Karen Garrido and Norman Owen were not prepared to accept this proposal and indicated that, unless a full debate was allowed they would leave the Council meeting in protest.  As this was not agreed, all Conservative and Liberal Democrat Members, left the meeting, at this juncture.

The Mayor put the motion to move to a vote on the Notice of Motion and this was carried.

The Mayor then put the Notice of Motion to the meeting and upon a unanimous show of hands declared the Motion not carried.

Councillor John Merry made a statement as recorded below i.e -

“He considered that the fact that the Conservative and Liberal Democrat Members had left the meeting was an affront to democracy and that, if they had the courage of their resolution, they would have stayed for the vote.  Their constituents would not be represented for the remainder of the Council meeting today and any further concerns or questions could not be raised because of this.  With regard to any concerns that democracy does take place, the Opposition were given a fair opportunity and offered further speakers.  Democracy had to be about the responsible wishes of the minority as well as the majority.  They had let down the 

people that they represent by walking out of the chamber.  He wished they were present to scrutinise and play their role.  They will have some explaining to do to the people of the City”. 

165.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority
Councillor Eric Burgoyne advised Members on the proposals of the Fire Authority to move the East and West Commands.  He indicated that Commanders and their Deputies had been selected for each Command and that he would keep Members informed of developments.


(b)
Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority
Councillor David Lancaster submitted a report which reviewed the work of the Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority during 2004/05 and this was noted.


(c)
Passenger Transport, Police, Outside Bodies

No questions were asked, nor comments made, in respect of the above bodies.

166.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
In response to a comment from Councillor Jane Murphy, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, outlined the action which had been taken by the Council to try to prevent Job Shop closures, and the continuing efforts and actions being taken to maintain and continue services if the closures were implemented.


(b)
Lead Member for Housing
Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Housing, invited all Members to raise any housing issues or matters appertaining to their wards with either himself or appropriate officers.


(c)
Lead Member for the Environment
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for the Environment, indicated that she had received requests for information from the Opposition and that she had obtained full responses which she was to have presented at the Council meeting today, and expressed her regret that the constituents on whose behalf the questions were being asked, would not be properly represented on this occasion.


(d)
Lead Member for Children and Youth (Asylum Seekers and Refugees)
Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Children and Youth, advised Members of the recent Awards granted to the Salford NHS Primary Care Trust in respect of the Reef Centre, Birth Centre and Accident and Emergency Unit.  He also referred to a personal award given to Sister Sarah Roberts who had proposed the practice of prescribing aspirin for stroke patients.

In response to a question from Councillor John Mullen regarding a rise in the number of people taking drugs in the North West, Councillor John Warmisham indicated that he would provide Councillor Mullen with up to date factual information on this matter.


(e)
Lead Member for Community, Health and Social Care
Councillor Doris Fernandez thanked the Lead Member for Community, Health and Social Care, Councillor Eddie Sheehy, and the Lead Member for Housing, Councillor Connor, and Officers for their assistance in the provision of adaptations for disabled persons.  Councillor Eddie Sheehy praised the cross-directorate working and referred to the action being taken to address fully this issue.

Councillor Eddie Sheehy sadly referred to two recent deaths of staff who worked for the City Council and it was agreed that letters of condolence be sent by the Mayor, on behalf of all Members of the Council, to the families expressing sincere sympathy.  He assured Members that every support was being given by the Council to the families.

167.
ISSUES FOR SCRUTINY CHAIRS
Councillor Bernard Murphy praised the work carried out by Mr. Jim Wheelton, Co-opted Member of a number of Panels/Committees, in bringing to the attention of meetings information and experience in relation to disabled motorists, and in particular a recent leaflet brought to the attention of the appropriate Scrutiny Committee.

168.
SENIORITY OF COUNCILLORS - RULES
A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted seeking the clarification of rules relating to the seniority of Councillors.


RESOLVED:
THAT the rules relating to the seniority of Councillors, as set out in the report, now submitted, be approved.

169.
BOUNDARY COMMISSION FOR ENGLAND - REVIEW OF PARLIAMENTARY CONSTITUENCY BOUNDARIES
Councillor Lancaster submitted a report (a) outlining the proposed review of parliamentary constituency boundaries within Greater Manchester by the Boundary Commission for England, and (b) containing details of the response, on behalf of the City Council, to the proposals based on the principles set out in the report.

He expressed his regret that the Opposition Members were not present as he was hoping for a full debate and exchange of views on the proposals in the report at today’s Council meeting.


RESOLVED:
THAT the submission made to the Boundary Commission for England, as authorised by Councillor Lancaster as Deputy Leader of the Council, be endorsed.

170.
APPOINTMENTS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillor Stan Witkowski be appointed to serve on the Salford Local Transport Group.



(2) THAT appointments to serve on the following Committees and Panel be deferred -


(b)
Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee.


(c)
Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee.


(d)
Licensing and Safety Regulatory Panel.

171.
INFORMATION ITEMS
The following items had been circulated with the agenda for the Council meeting for information -


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Minutes of Community Committees.


(e)
Minutes of Standard Committees.


(f)
Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets; and


(g)
Forward Plan.
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